MINUTES OF THE POLICY & RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE MEETING
HELD ON TUESDAY 11th FEBRUARY 2014
PRESENT:           Cllr. Swann (in the Chair), Cllrs. Bunyan, Hemsted, Holmes, Rook and Veitch 
Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.

48/13: The Chairman advised Members that our current Standing Orders needed to be revised with regard to Contracts – 77. (2). The Deputy Clerk tabled examples from the NALC model and from two similar sized parishes as a comparison. Cllr Rook proposed that the lower figure in our current orders be dropped completely and the upper figure be extended from £10,000 to £60,000 with the proviso that any contract regardless of estimated value could go out to tender if it was felt necessary, this was seconded by Cllr. Bunyan and agreed. After further discussion on the current Standing Orders it was agreed by Members to revisit the Standing Orders at a later date to ascertain if any further revisions are necessary.

49/13: 
Cllr. Swann confirmed that he had carried out the internal audit of the accounts for January and everything was in order.  
50/13: The Chairman read out a letter from our Internal Auditor Vicki Gabriel with the proposed audit plan for 2014/2015.  Members were happy with the audit plan and it was proposed by Cllr. Holmes seconded by Cllr. Rook and agreed that this be accepted.  
51/13:  Lists of payments made after the January meeting, are filed with these minutes.  
52/13: 
Cheques for February were signed for payment as per the list filed with these minutes. These included:-

Policy and Resources


    8933.87
Burial and Properties


    2264.79
Environmental Management

    7981.67



      Total
           £19,180.33
Cllr. Bunyan commented on the amount that had been paid for the gritting of the car parks, it had been a very mild winter to date so she was concerned that funds allocated at the current level would be insufficient if we were to suffer a very harsh winter. It was agreed to monitor the costs and for Cllr. Veitch to take the issue forward to the Environmental Committee with a view to revisiting the winter strategy during the summer months. 
Cllr. Swann raised a concern regarding the escalating costs of cleaning the Vestry Hall due to the contractors taking on more than had been originally intended. It was agreed that the Clerk request Mike Palmby – Management Consultant, to review the Caretakers employment contract and tied tenancy agreement.
The Chairman informed Members that he had been advised by the Clerks that they had noticed some anomalies with their salaries. They brought to his attention, that their salaries had not increased in accordance with their contracts and that it would have an impact on their pensions as the Local Government Scheme was changing on 1st April 2014. Cllr. Rook proposed that the Clerks contracts must be adhered to and any shortfall made up, this was seconded by Cllr. Swann and agreed.  He confirmed it would be back dated.
53/13:
Banking Arrangements:
Cllr. Swann confirmed that the setting up of the new Lloyds account was taking more time than expected to set up. Cllr Rook offered the use of his safe next door for small amounts of cash, which is insured up to an amount of £2000. He would be happy for us to use it as and when necessary.

54/13:   Grounds Contract:   
Cllr. Swann informed Members that the existing Grounds Contract was due to terminate on the last day of February 2014.  Specifications and invitations to tender had been sent out by the Clerk with his agreement. Members opened the four returned tender envelopes and after a full discussion it was proposed by Cllr. Swann, seconded by Cllr. Veitch and agreed that the quote from Kent Grasslands Services in the sum of £29,000 + VAT be agreed for a three year term commencing on the 1st March 2014 and ending on the last day of February 2017.  
55/13: Car Parks:
Cllr Veitch informed Members that she had attended a meeting along with Cllr. Rook, Ian Johnson – High Weald Partnership, and Linda Page – Cranbrook In Bloom on a very wet December day last year. They had walked around the Regal Car Park with a view to discussing possible horticultural improvements. Cllr. Veitch had impressed upon them that although all suggestions would be considered, it was likely that only some would be agreed. The Clerk had since received a three page proposal which included some overlaps with the grounds contract and previously authorised work. It was agreed that this work should be completed before any decision could be made on what could be done in the future. Cllr. Veitch offered to email K.H.W.P and C.I.B to update them and schedule a further meeting after the programmed works had been undertaken.
Cllr. Veitch also raised concerns that although the contract for repairs to the car parks had been accepted mid November, much of the work had yet to be started. She accepted that weather conditions had a significant impact on when work could be undertaken but remained disappointed that she had not yet received the traffic management plan required by the Co-Op or the quote for the white lining that had been requested.  The Clerk agreed to contact Ronald Duke to obtain a programme of work, along with the outstanding items. Cllr. Veitch also updated Members on the progress with the lighting in the Regal Car Park, we had now accepted a quote to re-label the lamp posts and also agreed to change the bulbs with the cost being shared with the Co-Op. We had also agreed to change the electricity supplier for the lighting to Haven Power. 
Cllr. Holmes queried whether the inspections and reporting system had improved. The Clerks confirmed that there was still a lack of inspection reports coming through from councillors. He then suggested that a solution maybe to co-opt a volunteer for the role. Cllr. Hemsted felt it was unlikely that anyone would come forward.
Cllr. Veitch tabled a brochure of tours which included Cranbrook, she informed them that we had been approached by Carol Gower of Cranbrook Business Association to identify a coach pick up and drop off point. These had previously been sited in the High Street, but had been removed and could not be replaced at that location so she was asking Members for any suggestions that would resolve the situation. Cllr. Holmes informed Members that the Chairman of the Tourism Forum had agreed to speak to Cllr. Holden on the issue of coach parking. The allocated parking in the Regal Car Park was unsuitable due to the dip in the road; the larger continental coaches had a tendency to ground on exit.  Cllr. Rook informed Members that he had looked at this issue several years ago with an engineer who thought it was not insurmountable. She sought permission from Members of this Committee to gather estimates for a solution and bring them back to the next meeting; she felt it important to resolve the issue before the tourist season.
Cllr. Veitch referred Members to the TWBC ‘Draft Property Asset Management Plan’ appendix 8 – Asset Disposal, which identified non-performing assets. The list included an area of parking for seven cars in Carriers Road between the Cobblers and the Chinese Takeaway. Members agreed that we should express an interest in obtaining it although Cllr. Swann stated that it should be at no cost to the Parish Council, Cllr. Rook was tasked to investigate.
Cllr Rook asked Members to discuss considering  allowing the building contractors to use an access through the Regal Car Park for large earth moving vehicles when work commenced on the Cranbrook Engineering site, rather than the existing accesses by the Chemist and Stone Street, he felt it would have far less impact on the town. He also felt that if it could be demonstrated as workable it may help any future planning application for access to the Hub.  Members agreed that written confirmation should be sought from the contractors, that any damage caused to the surface would be reinstated at their expense.  
56/13: Items for Information:
Cllr. Hemsted informed Members that the Village Hall project for Sissinghurst was moving forward. He confirmed that Certificate B notice had been served on all parties. The only issue yet to be resolved was the strip of land needed from the Jubilee Field on which part of the extension was to be built. The Clerk confirmed that she would need a formal letter from the Trustees requesting the land with a plan showing measurements of the area required etc. This could then be shown to our solicitor for checking and for advice on the best way forward. 
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